
 

 

Minutes of the December 3, 2018 Meeting of the CELS Executive Council 
 
 
Call to Order:  A meeting of the College of the Environment and Life Sciences Executive 
Council was held at 10:15 am at the CBLS 435 conference room. Members present were 
Department Chairs Dalton, Gomez-Chiarri, Gold, Savage, Preisser, Sun and Uchida; Associate 
Deans, Sheely, Thornber and Veeger; ex-officio members Morreira, Palmer, Silvia and Wilson; 
and Faculty Secretary Rice.  Department Chair Mitkowski was absent.  Dean Kirby presided.  
 
Approval of the Minutes:    A motion was made by Preisser and seconded by Morreira to 
approve the October 22, 2018 Minutes of the Executive Council.  The slightly amended minutes 
(typos only) were approved unanimously. 

 

 
Announcements: 
 Dean Kirby: 

1) The Provost's Office and the Council of Deans are working on a DRAFT policy 
statement on Multidisciplinary/Interdisciplinary/Transdisciplinary work at URI. A 
copy of the draft statement is presented in Appendix 1.  Members of the CELS Faculty 
engaged in such work or courses are encouraged to provide comment to the dean's 
office so that they can be forwarded to the working group.   

2) Budget Planning Issues.  Now that the three-year major faculty hire initiative is over, 
future faculty hires will be prioritized by the Provost's Office based upon strategic 
need.  Four faculty line replacements are anticipated for CELS in the next fiscal year.  
CMB is requesting 3 additional faculty hires via a special initiative via specially 
designated general revenue funds.  There may be a possibility of additional "Cluster 
Hires" based upon initiatives of the Provost's Office based upon faculty input at the 
January Academic Summit hosted by the Joint Committee on Academic Planning 
(JCAP). 

3) Information about graduate and undergraduate enrollment were released.  A summary 
of enrollment data released by the Provost are presented in Appendix 2. Note that the 
CELS Program in Medical Laboratory Technology is transitioning to being a 
Professional Degree Program, so enrollment numbers are unusually low.  Several 
CELS grad programs are phasing out in favor of the umbrella Biological and 
Environmental Sciences Program.  Undergraduate enrollments remain healthy. 

4) The Graduate School is reevaluating policies about enrollment.  Limiting the number 
of credits required after advancement to candidacy is under study.  There may be 
implications to the fee structuring, costs to grants and eligibility for TA-ships and GA-
ships.  The one-credit continuing enrollment for final semester thesis preparation is 
back.  

5)  Retention of non-traditional and minority students remains problematic, with grades 
in introductory math courses such as MTH 103 & MTH111 as most indicative of those 
most at risk of dropping out.  Need to focus on this key problem.  Can the CELS 
Professional Advisors help?  Is there a bigger problem by students with much greater 
problem of finances, work and juggling extramural pressures of everyday life?   
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Associate Dean Veeger: 
1) Time is at hand for course scheduling for the Fall 2019 semester.  Make sure that 

CELS-controlled classroom assignments are not only listed by Ken Sisson, but also 
properly scheduled through the CELS room scheduler.  We ish to avoud the problem 
of double booking of space. 

2) There is a campus-wide space crunch for classrooms of intermediate size.  This issue 
should subside when the new engineering building comes online next Fall. 

3) Requests for TAs will be fulfilled based strictly on teaching needs.  Contact Associate 
Dean Veeger about any unmet needs for TA help.  We will be maintaining a list of 
unmet needs to bring fort to the Provost in the request for greater TA funding. 

 
           Associate Dean Sheely: 

1) Those with NIFA funding should be mindful of reporting deadlines through the NIFA 
reporting portal.  

          
 Meredith Curfman: 

1) There will be a mental health training early in January so there will be few staff 
available for two morning early in the new year 
2) The URI Property Office is on a campaign to locate 'missing' items in inventory. 

They will be visiting offices & labs.  
 

 Warren Wilson: 
1)  Announced that he will be visiting department chairs about fundraising needs of the 
department and discuss how the URI Foundation can help out. 
 

 
 
Old Business:    
 There was no Old Business. 
 
New Business:    
             There was no New Business. 
 
 
Adjournment:   It was moved and seconded to adjourn at 10:55am 
 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
 
Michael A. Rice, Faculty Secretary 
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APPENDIX 1  
Draft Statement on Multidisciplinary/Interdisciplinary/Transdisciplinary Work 
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APPENDIX 2   CELS ENROLLMENT DATA 
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CELS Undergraduate Enrollment 

 


